- 一、科普知识类-1-
- 二、广告宣传类-11-
- 三、政治经济类-26-
- 四、人物传记类-30-
- 五、文化教育类-37-
- 六、社会生活类-62-
- 七、环境保护类-99-

考点1阅读理解

科普知识类

(2018·全国卷!1·B)

话题:水果甜品 词数:258W 难度:★★★

Many of us love July because it's the month when nature's berries and stone fruits are in abundance. These colourful and sweet jewels from British Columbia's fields are little powerhouses of nutritional protection.

Of the common berries, strawberries are highest in vitamin C, although, because of their seeds, raspberries contain a little more protein (蛋白质),iron and zinc (not that fruits have much protein),Blueberries are particularly high in antioxidants (抗氧化物质).The yellow and orange stone fruits such as peaches are high in the carotenoids we turn into vitamin A and which are antioxidants. As for cherries (樱桃); they are so delicious who cares? However, they are rich in vitamin C.

When combined with berries or slices of other fruits, frozen bananas make an excellent base for thick, cooling fruit shakes and low fat $^{\prime\prime}$ ice cream". For this purpose, select ripe bananas for freezing as they are much sweeter. Remove the skin and place

them in plastic bags or containers and freeze. If you like, a squeeze of fresh

48. According to Paragraph 4,3D-printed food.

A.is more available to consumers

B.can meet individual nutritional needs

C.is more tasty than food in supermarkets

D.can keep all the nutrition in raw materials

【解析】选B。推理判断题。根据本段中的"Food printing could allow consumers to print food with customized nutritional content...you'd eat something baked just for you on demand.^M可知消费者可以根据自己的需求定制化地做出自己需要的 食品来满足自己的需求。

49. What is the main factor that prevents 3D food printing from spreading widely?

A.The printing process is complicated.

B.3D food printers are too expensive.

C.Food materials have to be dry.

D.Some experts doubt 3D food printing.

【解析】选Co细节理解题。根据第五段中的"On top of that, most of the 3D food printers now are restricted to dry ingredients, because meat and milk products may easily go bad."可知"最困难的是食物打印需要干的材料,因为肉类和奶制品容 易变质。"

50. What could be the best title of the passage?

A.3D Food Printing: Delicious New Technology

B.A New Way to Improve 3D Food Printing

C.The Challenges for 3D Food Production

D.3D Food Printing: From Farm to Table

【解析】选A。主旨大意题。文章属于总分结构,第一段是总,其余段落是分。第 一段

的首句又是第一段的核心o由首段首句可知食物打印是3D打印的尖端项目。 【名师点津】

抓住文章的主旨段落对理解文章的主旨会起到事半功倍的效果。 因此, 在平时的练习中,

考生有必要弄清文章的框架结构。另外,段落的首句或尾句 又往往可以呈现出该段的主

题内容。一般来说,科普性说明文常常在开头就交代 出要讲解的主题,了解这一点对于

解科普性说明文的题目大有裨益。

【难句剖析】

Recent development has made possible machines that print, cook and serve foods on a

mass scale.

分析:that引导定语从句,修饰先行词possible machines, that在从句中作主语。

翻译:近来的发展已经使得可用于大规模地打印、烹制和供应食品的机器出现。

二、广告宣传类

(2018•全国卷 I ● A)

话题:游览广告词数: 270W难度:★★

Washington, D.C. Bicycle Tours

Cherry Blossom Bike Tour in Washington, D.C.

Duration: 3 hours

This small group bike tour is a fantastic way to see the world-famous cherry

trees with beautiful flowers of Washington, D.C. Your guide will provide a history	,

lesson about the trees and the famous monuments where they blossom. Reserve your spot before availability—and the cherry blossoms—disappear!

Washington Capital Monuments Bicycle Tour

Duration: 3 hours (4 miles)

Join a guided bike tour and view some of the most popular monuments in

Washington, D.C. Explore the monuments and memorials on the National Mall as your

guide shares unique facts and history at each stop. Guided tour includes bike, helmet,

cookies and bottled water.

Capital City Bike Tour in Washington, D.C.

Duration: 3 hours

Morning or Afternoon, this bike tour is the perfect tour for D.C. newcomers and

locals looking to experience Washington, D.C.in a healthy way with minimum effort.

Knowledgeable guides will entertain you with the most interesting stories about

Presidents, Congress, memorials, and parks. Comfortable bikes and a smooth tour route

(路线) make cycling between the sites fun and relaxing.

Washington Capital Sites at Night Bicycle Tour

Duration: 3 hours (7 miles)

Join a small group bike tour for an evening of exploration in the heart of

Washington, D.C. Get up close to the monuments and memorials as you bike the sites of

Capitol Hill and the National Mall. Frequent stops are made for photo taking as your

guide offers unique facts and history. Tour includes bike, helmet, and bottled water. All

riders are equipped with reflective vests and safety lights.

【文章大意】本文是一篇应用文。文章介绍了骑自行车游览华盛顿特区的四项 活动。

- 21 .Which tour do you need to book in advance?
- A.Cherry Blossom Bike Tour in Washington, D.C.
- B. Washington Capital Monuments Bicycle Tour.
- C.Capital City Bike Tour in Washington, D.C.
- O. Washington Capital Sites at Night Bicycle Tour.

【解析】选A。细节理解题。根据第一则活动中的句子Reserve your spot before availability—and the cherry blossoms—disappear!可知,参加骑车看樱花活动必须 提前预定,故选择A项。

- 22 . What will you do on the Capital City Bike Tour?
- A.Meet famous people.
- B.Go to a national park.
- C.Visit well-known museums.
- D.Enjoy interesting stories.

【解析】选D。细节理解题。根据第三则活动中的句子Knowledgeable guides will entertain you with the most interesting stories about Presidents, Congress, memorials, and parks. 可知,导游会讲述有关总统、国会、纪念碑和公园有趣的故 事,故选择D项。

23 . Which of the following does the bicycle tour at night provide?

A.City maps. B.Cameras.

【解析】选Do细节理解题。根据第四则活动中的句子All riders are equipped with reflective vests and safety lights, 可淡口,参力口夜间游览的人会酉己备 reflective vests 守口 safety lights,故选择 D 项。

【难句剖析】Morning or Afternoon, this bike tour is the perfect tour for D.C. newcomers and locals looking to experience Washington, D.C.in a healthy way with minimum effort.

分析: 主句是 this bike tour is the perfect tour, Morning or Afternoon 作状语修饰整 个句子, 现在分词短语looking to experience Washington, D.C. 作定语修饰 newcomers and locals, 介词短语 in a healthy way with minimum effort 作状语修饰 动词 experienceo翻译: 无论上午还是下午,无论是初来乍到还是当地居民,如果想要一种健康舒适 的方式感受华盛顿,骑车游览是最佳选择。

(2018·全国卷口·A)

话题:暑假活动词数283W难度:★★★

Summer Activities

Students should read the list with their parents/carers, and select two activities they would like to do. Forms will be available in school and online for them to indicate their choices and return to school. Before choices are finalised, parents/carers will be asked to sign to confirm their child's choices.

Activity	Description	Member of staff	Cost	
----------	-------------	-----------------	------	--

Outdoor Adventure(OU T)	Take yourself out of your comfort zone for a week, discover new personal qualities, and learn new skills. You will be able to take part in a number of activities from canoeing to wild camping on Dartmoor. Learn rock climbing and work as a team, and enjoy the great outdoor environment.	Mr Clemens £:	140
WW I Battlefie Ids and Paris (WBP)	On Monday we travel to London. After staying overnight in London, we travel on Day 2 to northern France to visit the World War I battlefields. On Day 3 we cross into Belgium. Thursday sees us make the short journey to Paris where we will visit Disneyland Paris park, staying until late to see the parade and the fireworks. Our final day, Friday, sees us visit central Paris and tour the main sights.		425

Crafty Foxes (CRF)	Four days of product design centred around textiles. Making lovely objects using recycled and made materials. Bags, cushions and decorationsLearn skills and leave with modern and unusual textiles.	Mrs Goode £30
Potty about Potter (POT)	Visit Warner Bros Studio, shop stop to buy picnic, stay overnight in an approved Youth Hostel in Streatley-on-Thames, guided tour of Oxford to see the film locations, picnic lunch outside Oxford ⁷ s Christchurch, boating on the River Cherwell through the University Parks, before heading back to Exeter.	Miss Drake £150

【文章大意】本文是一篇应用文。文章介绍了四种暑期活动,并希望学生选择参加两种活动。

21 .Which activity will you choose if you want to go camping?

A.OUT. B.WBP. C.CRF. D.POT.

【解析】选A。细节理解题。由Outdoor Adventure (OUT)的内容中提到的You will be able to take part in a number of activities from canoeing to wild camping on Dartmoor.可知,如果想露营,应选OUT这一活动。句中的wild camping是回答此 题的关键。

22 . What will the students do on Tuesday with Mrs Wilson?

A.Travel to London.

B.See a parade and fireworks.

C.Tour central Paris.

D. Visit the WWI battlefields.

【解析】选Do细节理解题。由WWI Battlefields and Paris (WBP)的内容中提到的 Mrs Wilson 以及 On Monday we travel to London. After staying overnight in London, we travel on Day 2 to northern France to visit the World War I battlefields.可次巴学 生们将在周二和威尔逊女士参观第一次世界大战的战场。

23 .How long does Potty about Potter last?

A.Two days. B.Four days.

C.Five days. D.One week.

【解析】选A。细节理解题。由Potty about Potter (POT)的内容中提到的Visit Warner Bros Studio, shop stop to buy picnic, stay overnight...heading back to Exeter. 可知,Potty about Potter活动持续两天。句中的overnight是回答此题的关键。

【难句剖析】Thursday sees us make the short journey to Paris where we will visit Disneyland Paris park, staying until late to see the parade and the fireworks.

分析:本句是一个复合句,where作关系副词引导定语从句,修饰先行词Paris;现在 分词结

构 staying until late to see the parade and the fireworks 作伴随状语。

翻译:周四我们去巴黎进行短途旅行,游览巴黎迪士尼乐园,一直待到晚些时候观看游

行和烟花。

(2018·全国卷m·A)

话题:旅游广告 词数:202难度:★

A

Welcome to Holker Hall&Gardens

Visitor Information

How to Get to Holker

By Car:Follow brown signs on A590 from J36,M6.Approximate travel times:

Windermere-20 minutes, Kendal-25 minutes, Lancaster-45 minutes, Manchester-1

hour 30 minutes.

By Rail: the nearest station is Cark-in-Cartmel with trains to Carnforth. Lancaster

and Preston for connections to major cities & airports.

Opening times

Sunday—Friday(closed on Saturday) 11:00 am—4:00 pm,30th March—2nd

November.

Admission Charges

Hall&Gardens Gardens

Adults: £ 12.00 £8.00

Groups: £ 9.00 £5.50

Special Events

Producers, Market 13th April

Join us to taste a variety of fresh local food and drinks. Meet the producers and get some excellent recipe ideas.

Holker Garden Festival 30th May

The event celebrates its 22nd anniversary with a great show of the very best of gardening, making it one of the most popular events in gardening.

National Garden Day 28th August

Holker once again opens its gardens in aid of the disadvantaged. For just a small donation you can take a tour with our garden guide.

Winter Market 8th November

This is an event for all the family. Wander among a variety of shops selling gifts while enjoying a live music show and nice street entertainment.

【文章大意】本文是一篇应用文。文章主要介绍了到Holker Hall& Gardens旅游的一些信息,是一则旅游促销宣传广告。

21. How long does it probably take a tourist to drive to Holker from Manchester?

A.20 minutes. B.25 minutes.

C.45 minutes. D.90 minutes.

【解析】 选D。细节理解题。根据How to Get to Holker部分中的By Car: Follow brown signs on A590 from J36,M6.Approximate travel times: Windermere——20

lemon juice on the bananas will prevent them turning brown. Frozen bananas will last several weeks, depending on their ripeness and the temperature of the freezer.

If you have <u>a juicer</u>, you can simply feed in frozen bananas and some berries or sliced fruit. Out comes a "soft-serve" creamy dessert, to be eaten right away. This makes a fun activity for a children⁷ s party; they love feeding the fruit and frozen bananas into the top of the machine and watching the ice cream come out below.

【文章大意】本文是一篇说明文。文章主要介绍了各种莓类和核类水果营养丰富,以及和冰冻香蕉等水果搭配的两种不同食用方法——果昔和软冰淇淋。

- 24 .What does the author seem to like about cherries?
- A. They contain protein.
- B.They are high in vitamin A.
- C.They have a pleasant taste.
- D. They are rich in antioxidants.

【解析】选C。细节理解题。根据第二段最后一句As for cherries, they are so delicious who cares? However, they are rich in vitamin C.可知,樱桃非常美味,富含 维生素C,这是作者喜欢樱桃的原因。故选择C项。

- 25 . Why is fresh lemon juice used in freezing bananas?
- A .To make them smell better.
- B.To keep their colour.
- C.To speed up their ripening.
- D.To improve their nutrition.

minutes,Kendal——25 minutes,Lancaster——45 minutes, Manchester——1 hour 30 minutes.可知,驾车从Holker•到Manchester大约需要一个半小时。故选择D项。 22.How much should a member of a tour group pay to visit Hall & Gardens?

A. £ 12.00. B.£ 9.00.

C.£8.00. D.£5.50.

【解析】选B。细节理解题。根据Admission Charges部分中的门票标准可知参 观Hall&Gardens,团体票票价每人是9英镑。故选择B项。

23. Which event will you go to if you want to see a live music show?

A-Producers⁷ Market.

B.Holker Garden Festival.

C.National Garden Day.

0. Winter Market.

【解析】选D。细节理解题。根据 Winter Market部分中的This is an event for all the family. Wander among a variety of shops selling gifts while enjoying a live music show and nice street entertainment可知,如果想看现场音乐表演的话,可以去 Winter Marketo 故选择 D 项。

【难句剖析】

The event celebrates its 22nd anniversary with a great show of the very best of gardening, making it one of the most popular events in gardening.

分析:本句为简单句,主干为The event celebrates its 22nd anniversary,现在分词短语

making it one of most popular events in gardening 作结果状语。

翻译:这个活动用最好的园林展示庆祝它的22周年纪念日,这使它成了园艺方面 最受欢迎

的活动之一。

(2018·北京卷·B)

话题:活动培训体验词数:294W难度:★★

Find Your Adventure at the

Space and Aviation (航空) Center

If you're looking for a unique adventure, the Space and Aviation Center (SAC) is

the place to be. The Center offers programs designed to challenge and inspire with

hands-on tasks and lots of fun.

More than 750,000 have graduated from SAC, with many seeking employment in

engineering, aviation, education, medicine and a wide variety of other professions. They

come to camp, wanting to know what it is like to be an astronaut or a pilot, and they

leave with real-world applications for what they' re studying in the classroom.

For the trainees, the programs also offer a great way to earn merit badges (荣誉

徽章).At Space Camp, trainees can earn their Space Exploration badge as they build and

fire model rockets, learn about space tasks and try simulated (模拟) flying to space

with the crew from all over the world. The Aviation Challenge program gives trainees the

chance to earn their Aviation badge. They learn the principles of flight and test their

operating skills in the cockpit (驾驶舱) of a variety of flight simulators.

Trainees also get a good start on their Wilderness Survival badge as they learn about

water-and land-survival through designed tasks and their search and rescue of a "downed" pilot.

With all the programs, teamwork is key as trainees learn the importance of leadership and being part of a bigger task.

All this fun is available for ages 9 to 18. Families can enjoy the experience together, too, with Family Camp programs for families with children as young as 7.

Stay an hour or stay a week—there is something here for everyone!

For more details, please visit us online at .

【文章大意】本文是一篇广告类的应用文,向读者介绍了航天航空中心(SAC),说明 了参加该中心培训项目的益处、适合参加的年龄段人群、以及了解更多信息的 方式等。

40 .Why do people come to SAC?

A.To experience adventures.

B.To look for jobs in aviation.

C.To get a degree in engineering.

D.To learn more about medicine.

【解析】选Ao细节理解题。根据首句可知航天航空中心(SAC)是一个能够为你 提供独特冒险经历的地方,因此选A。第二段提到从该中心毕业的很多人都可以 在工程师行业、航空、教育、医学等领域找到工作,这是参加培训者可得到的益 处之一,并非来此处的目的。因此可排除其他选项。

41 .To earn a Space Exploration badge, a trainee needs to.

A.fly to space

B.get an Aviation badge first

C.study the principles of flight

D.build and fire model rockets

【解析】选Do细节理解题。根据第三段第二句"At Space Camp, trainees can earn their Space Exploration badge as they build and fire model rockets, learn about space tasks and try simulated flying to space with the crew from all over the world."可知应选D。

42. What is the most important for trainees?

A.Leadership.

B.Team spirit.

C.Task planning.

0.Survival skills.

【解析】选Bo细节理解题。根据第四段的内容可知对培训者来说团队精神是 关键的, 因此选Bo

【难句剖析】More than 750,000 have graduated from SAC, with many seeking employment in engineering, aviation, education, medicine and a wide variety of other professions.

分析:本句中with many seeking employment为with的复合结构。

翻译:750 000多人已经从航天航空中心毕业,其中很多人在工程师行业、航空、教育、医学以及其他的各种职业中找到了工作。

(2018·江苏卷·A)

话题:博物馆 词数:179 难度:★★

The Metropolitan Museum of Art

1000 Fi代h Avenue New York, NY 10028

211-535-7710

Entrances

Fifth Avenue at 82nd Street

Hours

I st Floor Galleries 370-380

Open 7 days a week.

Sunday—Thursday 10:00—17:30

Friday and Saturday 10:00—21:00

Closed Thanksgiving Day, December 25, January I, and the first Monday in May.

Admission

\$25.00 recommended for adults, \$12,00 recommended for students, includes the

Main Building and The Cloisters (回廊) on the same day; free for children under 12 with an adult.

Free with Admission

All special exhibitions, as well as films, lectures, guided tours, concerts, gallery talks, and family/children¹ s programs are free with admission.

Ask about today's activities at the Great Hall Information Desk.

The Cloisters Museum and Gardens



The Cloisters museum and gardens is a branch of The Metropolitan Museum of

Art devoted to the art and architecture of Europe in the Middle Ages. The extensive collection consists of masterworks in sculpture, colored glass, and precious objects from Europe dating from about the 9th to the 15th century.

Hours: Open 7 days a week.

March-October 10:00—17:15

November—February 10:00—16:45

Closed Thanksgiving Day, December 25, and January 1.

【文章大意】说明文,介绍了两个博物馆的藏品特点、开放时间以及票价等信息。

56 .How much may they pay if an 11-year-old girl and her working parents visit the museum?

A.\$12. C.\$ 50. D.\$ 62.

【解析】选C。数字计算题。根据本文对价格的描述,成人票价25美元,12岁以 下儿童在大人的陪同下免费。所以一个11岁的女孩与父母一块儿去免费,父母 两人共计50美元。故选C。

57 .The attraction of the Cloisters museum and gardens lies in the fact that.

A.it opens all the year round

Bits collections date from the Middle Ages

C.it has a modern European-style garden

D.it sells excellent European glass collections

【解析】选B。细节理解题。在最后一段关于The Cloisters Museum and Gardens 的描述中特别提到 了 //devoted to the art and architecture of Europe in the Middle Ages"显然,这个博物馆是以收藏中世纪时期的藏品为主要特征的。故选B。

【难句剖析】The Cloisters museum and gardens is a branch of The Metropolitan Museum of Art devoted to the art and architecture of Europe in the Middle Ages.

分析: devoted to...为过去分词短语作后置定语, 修饰The Cloisters museum and

gardenso

翻译:修道院博物馆和花园是大都会艺术博物馆的一个分支,专门研究中世纪欧洲的艺术和建筑。

三、政治经济类

(2018·全国卷 1 · D)

话题:新旧电子设备能耗 词数:355W 难度:★★★★★

We may think we' re a culture that gets rid of our worn technology at the first sight of something shiny and new, but a new study shows that we keep using our old devices (装置) well after they go out of style. That s bad news for the environment—and our wallets—as these outdated devices consume much more energy than the newer ones that do the same things.

To figure out how much power these devices are using, Callie Babbitt and her colleagues at the Rochester Institute of Technology in New York tracked the environmental costs for each product throughout its life—from when its minerals are mined to when we stop using the device. This method provided a readout for how home energy use has evolved since the early 1990s. Devices were grouped by generation. Desktop computers, basic mobile phones, and box-set TVs defined 1992. Digital cameras arrived on the scene in 1997. And MP3 players, smart phones, and LCD TVs entered homes in 2002, before tablets and e-readers showed up in 2007.

As we accumulated more devices, however, we didn't throw out our old ones. "
The living-room television is replaced and gets planted in the kids' room, and suddenly one day, you have a TV in every room of the house/7 said one researcher. The average number of electronic devices rose from four per household in 1992 to 13 in 2007.We're not just keeping these old devices-we continue to use them. According to the analysis of Babbitt7 s team, old desktop monitors and box TVs with cathode ray tubes are the worst devices with their energy consumption and contribution to greenhouse gas emissions (NF放) more than doubling during the 1992 to 2007 window.

So what⁷ s the solution (角星决方案)? The team⁷ s data only went up to 2007,but the researchers also explored what would happen if consumers replaced old products with new electronics that serve more than one function, such as a tablet for word processing and TV viewing. They found that more on-demand entertainment viewing on tablets instead of TVs and desktop computers could cut energy consumption by 44%.

【文章大意】本文是一篇说明性议论文。文章介绍了新旧电子设备的能耗调查,借此论证新电子设备比过时的旧设备更节能、更环保,呼吁人们为了节能环保不要再使用已经过时的旧电子设备,而应该使用集多种功能于一体的新电子设备。 32.What does the author think of new devices?

- A. They are environment-friendly.
- B.They are no better than the old.
- C.They cost more to use at home.
- D. They go out of style quickly.

【解析】选Ao推理判断题。根据第一段最后一句That's bad news for the environment...as these outdated devices consume much more energy than the newer ones that do the same things. 可知,做同样的事,过时的电子设备比新设备 耗能更多。由此可推断,作者认为新设备更节能、更环保。

33 . Why did Babbitt" s team conduct the research?

A.To reduce the cost of minerals.

B.To test the life cycle of a product.

C.To update consumers on new technology.				

D.To find out electricity consumption of the devices.

【解析】选D。细节理解题。根据第二段第一句To figure out how much power these devices are using,...可知,Babbitt*的*团队开展研究是为了查明新旧电子设备 的耗能量。

34 . Which of the following uses the least energy?

A.The box-set TV. B.The tablet.

C.The LCD TV. D.The desktop computer.

【解析】选Bo推理判断题。根据最后一段They found that more on-demand entertainment viewing on tablets instead of TVs and desktop computers could cut energy consumption by 44%.可知,使用平板电脑观看娱乐节目比用电视或台式电 脑能减少44%的能源消耗。由此可推断,四种电子设备中,平板电脑的耗能量是最 少的。

35 .What does the text suggest people do about old electronic devices?

A.Stop using them. B.Take them apart.

C.Upgrade them. D.Recycle them.

【解析】选A。推理判断题。作者开篇提出观点:新电子设备比过时的旧设备更 节能、更环保;之后又用Babbitt团队的研究证明自己的观点,文章的最后又再次强调具备多种功能的新电子设备的确更节能。由此可推断,作者建议人们不要再用过时的旧电子设备了。

【难句3J析】…,but the researchers also explored what would happen if consumers replaced old products with new electronics that serve more than one function, such as a tablet for word processing and TV viewing.

D1 上市郊内斗+产业场内1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-	1. 河流 五条 4. 平元 4.	下我击\四\李 \	https://d last-110 /0	5501191 <i>4</i> 110011191
以上内容仅为本文档的试下载部分,为可] 阅读贝剱的一半内容。如要	下	https://d.book118.com/8	55011314110011131